
360 

36 CFR Ch. I (7–1–07 Edition) § 65.3 

(2) Section 110(f) of the National His-
toric Preservation Act of 1966, as 
amended, requires that before approval 
of any Federal undertaking which may 
directly and adversely affect any Na-
tional Historic Landmark, the head of 
the responsible Federal agency shall, 
to the maximum extent possible, un-
dertake such planning and actions as 
may be necessary to minimize harm to 
such landmark, and shall afford the 
Advisory Council a reasonable oppor-
tunity to comment on the undertaking. 

(3) Listing in the National Register 
makes property owners eligible to be 
considered for Federal grants-in-aid 
and loan guarantees (when imple-
mented) for historic preservation. 

(4) If a property is listed in the Na-
tional Register, certain special Federal 
income tax provisions may apply to the 
owners of the property pursuant to sec-
tion 2124 of the Tax Reform Act of 1976, 
the Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981 
and the Tax Treatment Extension Act 
of 1980. 

(5) If a property contains surface coal 
resources and is listed in the National 
Register, certain provisions of the Sur-
face Mining and Control Act of 1977 re-
quire consideration of a property’s his-
toric values in determining issuance of 
a surface coal mining permit. 

(6) Section 8 of the National Park 
System General Authorities Act of 
1970, as amended (90 Stat. 1940, 16 
U.S.C. 1–5), directs the Secretary to 
prepare an annual report to Congress 
which identifies all National Historic 
Landmarks that exhibit known or an-
ticipated damage or threats to the in-
tegrity of their resources. In addition, 
National Historic Landmarks may be 
studied by NPS for possible rec-
ommendation to Congress for inclusion 
in the National Park System. 

(7) Section 9 of the Mining in the Na-
tional Parks Act of 1976 (90 Stat. 1342, 
16 U.S.C. 1980) directs the Secretary of 
the Interior to submit to the Advisory 
Council a report on any surface mining 
activity which the Secretary has deter-
mined may destroy a National Historic 
Landmark in whole or in part, and to 
request the advisory Council’s advice 
on alternative measures to mitigate or 
abate such activity. 

§ 65.3 Definitions. 

As used in this rule: 
(a) Advisory Council means the Advi-

sory Council on Historic Preservation, 
established by the National Historic 
Preservation Act of 1966, as amended 
(16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.). Address: Execu-
tive Director, Advisory Council on His-
toric Preservation, 1522 K Street NW, 
Washington, DC 20005. 

(b) Chief elected local official means 
the mayor, county judge or otherwise 
titled chief elected administrative offi-
cial who is the elected head of the local 
political jurisdiction in which the 
property is located. 

(c) Advisory Board means the Na-
tional Park System Advisory Board 
which is a body of authorities in sev-
eral fields of knowledge appointed by 
the Secretary under authority of the 
Historic Sites Act of 1935, as amended. 

(d) District means a geographically 
definable area, urban or rural, that 
possesses a significant concentration, 
linkage or continuity of sites, build-
ings, structures or objects united by 
past events or aesthetically by plan or 
physical development. A district may 
also comprise individual elements sep-
arated geographically but linked by as-
sociation or history. 

(e) Endangered property means a his-
toric property which is or is about to 
be subjected to a major impact that 
will destroy or seriously damage the 
resources which make it eligible for 
National Historic Landmark designa-
tion. 

(f) Federal Preservation Officer means 
the official designated by the head of 
each Federal agency responsible for co-
ordinating that agency’s activities 
under the National Historic Preserva-
tion Act of 1966, as amended, including 
nominating properties under that agen-
cy’s ownership or control to the Na-
tional Register. 

(g) Keeper means the Keeper of the 
National Register of Historic Places. 

(h) Landmark means National His-
toric Landmark and is a district, site, 
building, structure or object, in public 
or private ownership, judged by the 
Secretary to possess national signifi-
cance in American history, archeology, 
architecture, engineering and culture, 
and so designated by him. 
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(i) National Register means the Na-
tional Register of Historic Places, 
which is a register of districts, sites, 
buildings, structures and objects sig-
nificant in American history, architec-
ture, archeology, engineering and cul-
ture, maintained by the Secretary. 
(Section 2(b) of the Historic Sites Act 
of 1935 (49 Stat. 666, 16 U.S.C. 461) and 
section 101(a)(1) of the National His-
toric Preservation Act of 1966 (80 Stat. 
915; 16 U.S.C. 470), as amended.) (Ad-
dress: Chief, Interagency Resource 
Management Division, 440 G Street 
NW, Washington, DC 20243.) 

(j) National Historic Landmarks Pro-
gram means the program which identi-
fies, designates, recognizes, lists, and 
monitors National Historic Landmarks 
conducted by the Secretary through 
the National Park Service. (Address: 
Chief, History Division, National Park 
Service, Washington, DC 20240; address-
es of other participating divisions 
found throughout these regulations.) 

(k) Object means a material thing of 
functional, aesthetic, cultural, histor-
ical or scientific value that may be, by 
nature or design, movable yet related 
to a specific setting or environment. 

(l) Owner or owners means those indi-
viduals, partnerships, corporations or 
public agencies holding fee simple title 
to property. ‘‘Owner’’ or ‘‘owners’’ does 
not include individuals, partnerships, 
corporations or public agencies holding 
easements or less than fee interests 
(including leaseholds) of any nature. 

(m) Property means a site, building, 
object, structure or a collection of the 
above which form a district. 

(n) Site means the location of a sig-
nificant event, a prehistoric or historic 
occupation or activity, or a building or 
structure, whether standing, ruined or 
vanished, where the location itself 
maintains historical or archeological 
value regardless of the value of any ex-
isting structure. 

(o) State official means the person 
who has been designated in each State 
to administer the State Historic Pres-
ervation Program. 

(p) Structure means a work made by 
human beings and composed of inter-
dependent and interrelated parts in a 
definite pattern of organization. 

[48 FR 4655, Feb. 2, 1983, as amended at 62 FR 
30235, June 3, 1997] 

§ 65.4 National Historic Landmark cri-
teria. 

The criteria applied to evaluate prop-
erties for possible designation as Na-
tional Historic Landmarks or possible 
determination of eligibility for Na-
tional Historic Landmark designation 
are listed below. These criteria shall be 
used by NPS in the preparation, review 
and evaluation of National Historic 
Landmark studies. They shall be used 
by the Advisory Board in reviewing Na-
tional Historic Landmark studies and 
preparing recommendations to the Sec-
retary. Properties shall be designated 
National Historic Landmarks only if 
they are nationally significant. Al-
though assessments of national signifi-
cance should reflect both public per-
ceptions and professional judgments, 
the evaluations of properties being con-
sidered for landmark designation are 
undertaken by professionals, including 
historians, architectural historians, ar-
cheologists and anthropologists famil-
iar with the broad range of the nation’s 
resources and historical themes. The 
criteria applied by these specialists to 
potential landmarks do not define sig-
nificance nor set a rigid standard for 
quality. Rather, the criteria establish 
the qualitative framework in which a 
comparative professional analysis of 
national significance can occur. The 
final decision on whether a property 
possesses national significance is made 
by the Secretary on the basis of docu-
mentation including the comments and 
recommendations of the public who 
participate in the designation process. 

(a) Specific Criteria of National Sig-
nificance: The quality of national sig-
nificance is ascribed to districts, sites, 
buildings, structures and objects that 
possess exceptional value or quality in 
illustrating or interpreting the herit-
age of the United States in history, ar-
chitecture, archeology, engineering 
and culture and that possess a high de-
gree of integrity of location, design, 
setting, materials, workmanship, feel-
ing and association, and: 

(1) That are associated with events 
that have made a significant contribu-
tion to, and are identified with, or that 
outstandingly represent, the broad na-
tional patterns of United States his-
tory and from which an understanding 
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